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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 1
September 11, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150 
All members present, with the following exceptions: N. Baghdassarian - ASI, A. Bradecich- Stu. Svs., W. Dick- Emeritus, T. Dilts- CLA, D. Green- Staff, B. Hanson- Staff, N. Hempel-Lamer- CLA, D. Jacques- COTA, K. Millar- Dean, G. Pickett- CNSM 

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:04 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Unanimously approved.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of May 08, 2014: Unanimously approved.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Introductions

· Chair O’Connor introduced the documents discussed in the Academic Senate the previous year and were carried over to this year. He proceeded to explain the typical meeting processes to the new individuals. 

· Today is the 13th year anniversary for the September 11 attacks in New York City. It was acknowledged with a moment of silence. 

· The new senators, the members of the Executive Committee and the statewide senators introduced themselves. 
4.1.2 Announcements 
· The Academic Senate Chair encouraged the academic senators to attend the Academic Senate Retreat on October 30 at the Pointe. Invitations will be sent out shortly. The topic: “Closing the Achievement Gap”. Discussions will include educating individuals of the support services we are providing, what strategies will best help all our students with a focus on helping under-represented students. 
· Date Change for our meeting originally scheduled November 13th will be held on November 20th instead. This change is due to a meeting called by the Chancellor’s Office on November 13th and representation from our campus is needed.
· Chair O’Connor explained the purpose of the Academic Senate, its procedures during the meetings and how to use the clickers when voting.
4.1.3 Election: Faculty Representatives, AVP Faculty Affairs Search Committee: 
A paper ballot was distributed to the senators and counted. 


The following individuals were elected (# of votes):

Teri Yamada, CLA (39)
Dave Whitney, CLA (35)
Carolyn Bremer, COTA (32)
Markus Muller, CLA (30)  
There was a tie for the fifth position with 29 votes each. A vote ensued: 
Don Haviland: 25

Kelly Janousek: 24

Don Haviland was elected to be the fifth member of the search committee. 

4.2 Nominating Committee: None
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Conoley (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15)
· Introduced herself and thanked the new senators for their service. 

· We have our second highest enrollment ever this year. 

· The Board of Trustees will put forward a budget that coincides with the budget presented by the governor.
· When asked to compare the CSU system with the UC system, President Conoley indicated that both systems have many similarities but the budget constraints limit CSU’s abilities. However, there is more collaboration in this campus. Faculty bring their research to their students and hopes CSU, Long Beach will be the categorized as the best campus in this regard. CSU campuses are better equipped to teach the low income students. When asked how we can make her job more effective, President Conoley said that stories of our successes can help her demonstrate how this campus stands out from the rest. It is particularly helpful when advocating for our campus and raising money. 
6.2 Report: CFA, Douglas Domingo-Forasté
· CFA is undergoing bargaining. Yesterday a bargaining road show took place. 
· During bargaining, they have settled almost all the low cost items however, salary is still undergoing debate due to lack of funding. 
· October 8 –will be the 100th day since the contract expires. Further information will be provided in the near future. 
6.3 Report: ASCSU, Praveen Soni
· Senator Soni introduced the Academic Senate of California State University, their roles, the meeting locations and their goals. The PowerPoint presentation may be found in the following link next to the minutes: 

http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None
8. NEW BUSINESS: 
Chair O’Connor introduced the process of the document readings in the Academic Senate. The First Reading is to introduce the information to the community. Changes do not occur until the Second Reading.
8.1 Proposal: Policy on Baccalaureate Degree Unit Limits 

(AS-942-14/CEPC) FIRST READING
Former Curriculum and Educational Policies Council Chair, Brazier introduced this policy proposal carried over from the previous academic year. Changes in the policy restrict the major-specific units per degree to allow students to take at least one class outside of their major and General Education requirements. The various changes were based on recommendations made by the Provost’s Curricular Task Force. Senator Schürer requested a list of how many majors and programs would be affected by this policy.
8.2 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) FIRST READING  
The former International Education Committee Chair, Richard Markus introduced this policy that was updated to meet the study abroad changes that occurred since the 1970’s. Three executive orders from the Chancellor’s Office were considered when making changes specific to our campus. The policy is broken down in sections to address the various opportunities for students. Suggested amendments consisted of establishing physical and mental health insurances for students including opportunities for treatment while studying abroad.
8.3 Proposal: Policy Revision, Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) FIRST READING

Chair O’Connor introduced this policy proposal. He discussed the changes/ arguments that were presented last semester which makes this policy complicated. Complications include gray areas when discussing what constitutes availability for students either physically vs digitally.  
8.4 Open Discussion
Senator Yamada brought up the situation of parking on campus: 
· Parking is an issue for faculty and staff on this campus, especially on South campus. The question arose as to how faculty parking is allocated.  
· Lecturers have a particular problem due to their limited amount of time on campus; they come in and leave at various times.  
· Parking is an issue for staff who work hourly. Looking for parking takes away from their hourly work and may affect hours they claim. 

· There seems to be a proliferation of parking spots specifically for D permits and other special permits.

· There is a need for more electric car charging stations. 
· Geography of spaces: upper and lower campus parking availability varies significantly. Parking on campus is available but may be far from your office.  
· It is important to reinforce regulations for people parking in restricted areas. 
· Off-campus parking for students is available with shuttle transportation to campus. 
· Campus maintenance trucks may work during peak hours and occupy various spaces.
· It was recommended that someone give a presentation on parking to help us understand the problem and why it exists. 

Senator Chun introduced the issue of campus sexual assault:

· It is important campus members encourage and nurture the growth of educating people on campus about sexual assault, discuss ways we can work against this, what we are doing, sharing information and resources for victims. President Conoley will be briefed on this topic and there will be follow-up.
Senator Portnoy raised an issue regarding the Academic Senate retreat:  
· It was suggested we consider the way the topic is worded. Closing the Achievement Gap may be seen as an individual’s deficit rather than structural reasons that is out of the students’ control. Rewording it to, “Opportunity Gap” may capture the essence more accurately. Careful consideration on how we utilize and reframe our language is important especially in the way we talk about new incoming students. 
Senator Schürer asked a question about limitations on double majors:

· Various students who are interested in taking double majors are advised against it in advising centers. This is a problem in several colleges. Students should have the opportunity to double major. 
· AVP Mahoney stated that this problem is rather complicated in a case by case basis when calculating the number of classes necessary because some require prerequisite classes which may thus require students to go over their 120 unit limit. A new system called the “Degree Planner” will be unveiled in a couple of weeks. This is an interactive system which will allow students and advisors the ability to indicate the majors they are interested in, the system will then make calculations of both majors and if it is under 120 units, the student will qualify to take both majors. 
9. ADJOURNMENT: 3:56 p.m.

